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Appeal to the Ombudsman to investigate strip search procedures

Society for Community Organization (SoCO) is today having a meeting and submitting a petition letter to the Office of the Ombudsman. We urge the Ombudsman to make a direct investigation into the strip search procedures of the Correctional Services Department (CSD) and the Immigration Department (IMMD). 

SoCO has received 22 complaints in 2008 about the strip search procedures in Ma Tau Kok Detention Centre, Lai Chi Kok Reception Centre and Castle Peak Immigration Centre. We hope that an independent review of the procedures can improve the detention conditions and provide fairness for any person who is deprived of his liberty. 

According to The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)
 article 10(1) “(all) persons deprived of their liberty shall be treated with humanity and with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person.”
However, it has come to our knowledge that humiliating strip searches take place without regard for the privacy and dignity of the individual.

The main allegations are:

1. IMMD and CSD staff strip search several detainees at the same time, asking the detainees to adopt insulting and degrading postures. Some have even been submitted to rectum inspections at the same time, without any regard for their privacy. 

2. IMMD and CSD staff subject the detainees to abuse, such as sexual comments and abusive and foul language. 

3. Strip searches are conducted routinely for people entering or returning to the institution, even when there is no strong suspicion or justification for the searches. 

4. The existing legislation does not provide adequate protection against abuse of power and arbitrary strip searches, nor does it sufficiently protect the rights to privacy and to be treated with dignity. 

5. The departments do not have any independent complaints mechanisms, as they are handled by internal staff, thereby undermining the right to have one’s complaints handled in a fair, transparent and independent manner. The lack of independence means that many people may refrain from complaining. 

We believe that these incidences are standard procedures of the departments mentioned and thus affecting people under the custody or management by these departments. The humiliating circumstances of the searches are serious incidences of maladministration and civil rights infringements. 

Recommendations to the Ombudsman:

Under section 7(1)(a)(b)(ii) of The Ombudsman Ordinance, The Ombudsman is empowered to initiate direct investigations in cases of maladministration. 

Recommendations to the Ombudsman:

1. Investigate the Ma Tau Kok Immigration Centre, the Lai Chi Kok Reception Centre and the Castle Peak Immigration Centre regarding the strip search procedures.

2. Make a wider investigation of all penal institutions, detention centres, airport immigration detention venues to prevent abuse of power and to protect the privacy and dignity of people deprived of their liberty. 

3. Make recommendations to the Administration regarding proper procedures for searches. 

� Extended to Hong Kong in 1976. 





